

Comparative proxy strategies in the Russo-Ukrainian War

Article

Published Version

Creative Commons: Attribution-Noncommercial-No Derivative Works 4.0

Open Access

Fox, A. C. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8455-3742 (2023) Comparative proxy strategies in the Russo-Ukrainian War. Comparative Strategy, 42 (5). pp. 605-620. ISSN 1521-0448 doi: 10.1080/01495933.2023.2236488 Available at https://centaur.reading.ac.uk/112984/

It is advisable to refer to the publisher's version if you intend to cite from the work. See <u>Guidance on citing</u>.

To link to this article DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/01495933.2023.2236488

Publisher: Routledge

All outputs in CentAUR are protected by Intellectual Property Rights law, including copyright law. Copyright and IPR is retained by the creators or other copyright holders. Terms and conditions for use of this material are defined in the <u>End User Agreement</u>.

www.reading.ac.uk/centaur

CentAUR

Central Archive at the University of Reading



Reading's research outputs online



Comparative Strategy

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/ucst20

Comparative proxy strategies in the Russo-**Ukrainian War**

Amos C. Fox

COMPARATIVE

To cite this article: Amos C. Fox (2023): Comparative proxy strategies in the Russo-Ukrainian War, Comparative Strategy, DOI: 10.1080/01495933.2023.2236488

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/01495933.2023.2236488

© 2023 The Author(s). Published with license by Taylor & Francis Group, LLC.



0

Published online: 16 Aug 2023.

Submit your article to this journal 🖸



View related articles



View Crossmark data 🗹

Routledge Taylor & Francis Group

OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

Comparative proxy strategies in the Russo-Ukrainian War

Amos C. Fox 🝺

Department of Politics and International Relations, University of Reading, Reading, UK

ABSTRACT

This article examines the role of strategy in proxy wars, with the goal of identifying relevant findings to proxy wars. Comparatively analyzing Russia and the U.S's proxy strategies in the Russo-Ukrainian War is useful to this end – four major findings emerge. First, a state's proxy strategy is dependent on variables unique to that state, and those of the available proxy. Second, proxies – the actual individuals or groups – are not singular in their characteristics. A proxy's uniqueness contributes to the range of options it provides its principal. Third, proxy strategies are not fixed. The range of proxy strategy options available to a state reflects the combined uniqueness of the principal and the proxy. Lastly, in proxy wars, concerns of conflict escalation might be a thing of the past. These points make an additive contribution to both strategic and proxy war scholarship by providing a useful examination of comparative proxy strategies.

Introduction

A vast amount of contemporary proxy war scholarship focuses on rather vanilla subjects. A detailed perusal of the scholarship finds that it is heavily invested in examining who is (or is not) a proxy, what constitutes a proxy war, and how to categorize proxy war scholarship. International relations and proxy war scholarship certainly benefit from those research areas, but those focal points often fall short in helping make practical sense of proxy wars.

This work defines a proxy as any actor (Actor B) used by another actor (Actor A) to help accomplish Actor A's politically motivated military objectives. Scholars tend to refer to Actor A as the principal, or benefactor, whereas they refer to Actor B as the agent.¹ Proxies differ from alliances and coalitions primarily in the absence of treaty-obligated support relationships.² What's more, proxies differ from alliances and coalitions based on the degree of risk distribution – proxies do a majority of the warfighting in comparison to a principal – in principal-agent dyads.³

A proxy strategy results from Actor A integrating a proxy, or multiple proxies, into their larger military strategy. A proxy strategy can either be the main component of a military strategy, or a proxy strategy can be a supporting leg of a larger military strategy. For example, the US's support to Iraq during the Iran-Iraq War illustrates a proxy-centric military strategy anchored on the reliance of another state (i.e. Iraq) to

© 2023 The Author(s). Published with license by Taylor & Francis Group, LLC.

CONTACT Amos C. Fox 🖂 amos.c.fox@gmail.com

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author(s) or with their consent.

defeat a common threat (i.e. Iran).⁴ During the conflict, the U.S. provided intelligence and military equipment, primarily funneled through Jordan, to Iraq to assist in its war against Iran.⁵ On the other hand, Russia's initial strategy for its 2022 invasion of Ukraine focused on a lightning strike on Kyiv and Kharkiv to quickly defeat the Ukrainian military and unseat Ukraine's democratically elected government. The Kremlin's proxy strategy played a small supporting role to Moscow's larger blitzkrieg strategy. However, when Ukraine successfully thwarted Russia's initial operations, and the U.S. decided to provide Ukraine with sophisticated weaponry, money, and training, the Kremlin shifted to a strategy of attrition in which its Donbas and *Wagner Group* proxies maintained a central role.⁶

Further, a degree of cognitive bias clouds the understanding of proxy wars. A traditional view of proxy war holds that they are a distinct categorization of war. This belief, however, misses the reality that an intertwined array of terms and phrases characterizes nearly all armed conflict. To be sure, the term *civil war* carries the connotation of non-state actors waging an insurgency through irregular warfare against the state which it is attempting to undermine, a point noted by scholar Geraint Hughes. Hughes asserts that, "One problem with the language of 'insurgency' and 'civil wars' is that we can develop a fixed understanding of the character of the combatants."⁷ The U.S. Civil War – a conventional, large-scale war of attrition – as one example, obviates the idea that civil wars are something inherently linked to non-state actors, irregular warfare, or insurgencies.

Descriptive terms like civil war, or war of attrition, are just that – descriptive. The adjective used to describe a conflict is often representative of who is analyzing the war, what their bias is, the purpose behind their analysis, and what that individual or institution is attempting to gain from their analysis. The same holds true for proxy war – the word ""proxy" is just one of many adjectives that an analyst, scholar, or practitioner might use to describe a conflict in which an actor (or actors) implements a proxy strategy. Based on this logic, and depending on the analytical lens through which one wants to examine the war, it is sensible to classify the ongoing Russo-Ukrainian War as a proxy war. Nevertheless, the Russo-Ukrainian War can also be easily categorized as a war of attrition, a Russian-sponsored civil war, a drone war, or any other number of ways.

Moreover, within a conflict, actors use strategy to advance toward their political objectives – this is nothing new. Yet, a degree of cognitive bias interferes with the understanding of strategy. A general strategy articulates goals and how to accomplish those goals within the constraining power of resources and risk. This is the basic ends-ways-means and risk heuristic which looms large in most military schools of strategy.⁸ Nonetheless, as scholar Hew Strachan notes, strategy is not unilateral, but it possesses many "arms."⁹ By that, strategy possesses a central line of logic, but within that theme, sub-set lines of logic also exist. For instance, an actor's strategy might focus on the restoration of its international borders. Yet, as a subcomponent of that strategy, the actor might also have enemy focused strategies to military and economically defeat their enemy, while simultaneously striving to politically isolate the opponent through a vigorous information operations strategy.¹⁰

Within each of those strategies, supporting and intertwined sub-stratagems also exist. An actor might have a general military strategy that focuses on territorial acquisition and crippling its opponent's military. Yet, within that larger plan, a proxy sub-stratagem can be a central or supporting leg of an actor's general strategy. Moreover, strategies – at least those that hope to succeed – are not linear but evolve as the competitive situation changes.¹¹

Take Russia's strategy in Ukraine, for instance. Russia's strategy – denationalizing Ukraine through territorial conquest and regicide – was underpinned by a lighting strike by conventional Russia forces, with proxies playing a small auxiliary role. As Russia's initial strategy died on the tarmac of Hostomel Airport, it gradually evolved one of grinding attrition. Russia's strategy of attrition shifted the burden of fighting from regular Russian forces to auxiliary proxy forces. Yevgeny Prigozhin's recruitment of 40,000 prisoners, or roughly four army division's worth of personnel, and Russia's reliance on the Donetsk and Luhansk People's Armies to carry the brunt of combat in the Donbas, clearly points to this shift in strategy.¹²

Examining comparative proxy strategies is one aspect of proxy war studies that is under-represented in the literature today. Comparative proxy strategy analysis can, however, help address the concern of linking proxy war scholarship with the praxis of proxy strategy. As a result, comparative proxy strategy analysis is a field of proxy war study and comparative strategy analysis ripe for detailed examination.

The Russo-Ukrainian War provides a unique and data-rich opportunity for scholars to compare competing proxy war strategies. It is important to note that this paper considers the Russo-Ukrainian War as one continuous conflict which began in the spring of 2014 with Russia's annexation of Crimea and continues to today. On one side resides the Russian proxy strategy, and on the other, the United States' (US) proxy war strategy. Each strategy is entirely different from the other. Yet in the irony that often accompanies war, each strategy feeds off the other, having transformed the conflict into a grinding war of attrition. The characterization of the conflict as a war of attrition gained increasing traction as the casualties, destruction, and collateral damage have reached proportions not seen since World War II.¹³

Further, each strategy thumbs its nose at four traditional beliefs held sacred in proxy war scholarship. First, contemporary proxy war scholarship holds sacred the idea that strategic actors use proxy strategies to indirectly participate in existing conflicts.¹⁴ Second, modern proxy war thinking is buoyed by the belief that strategic actors use proxy strategies because they provide that actor with plausible deniability regarding its participation within a conflict.¹⁵ Third, proxy strategies are de-escalatory.¹⁶ Fourth, proxy war literature posits that strategic actors use proxy strategies because they offset the casualties and resource loss associated with the use of their own forces, but generally fail to make the connection between proxy strategies and wars of attrition.¹⁷ In every instance, the Russo-Ukrainian War turns these canons of modern proxy war scholarship on their head. This situation arises because of a problem of framing and scoping.

Most contemporary proxy war literature, sometimes stylized as *Framer* and *Reformer* scholarship, is inextricably associated with post-9/11 wars in the Middle East and Africa, and as a result, the scholarship emphasizes proxy war's place in civil wars, the centrality of non-state actors, and the utility of irregular warfare.¹⁸ The *Framer* and *Reformer* concept is a recent taxonomy developed by scholar Vladimir Rauta to batch proxy war scholarship into a set of useful tranches. According to Rauta, the *Framers*

emerged in the aftermath of 9/11, and that their scholarship focused on post-9/11 armed conflict in which states sought to limit their boots on the ground and thus elected to operate indirectly through proxy forces. Further, Framers posited that deniability and the avoidance of direct intervention was a key element of proxy war.¹⁹ The *Reformers*, on the other hand, continued the *Framer's* work by wedding proxy wars to a large array of defense and security challenges.²⁰ However, *Reformers* have also focused a good amount of attention to making sense of support to proxies, control of proxy forces, and the moral and ethical considerations pertaining to proxy force employment.²¹

Yet, in widening the aperture through which to view proxy strategy, the observer can generate a more reasoned understanding of proxy war which more accurately reflects competing logics in proxy war. In doing so, the observer is better able to appreciate the need to dispossess the post-9/11 prejudice in proxy war scholarship and be better able to interpret and analyze the needs of contemporary conflict analysis.

The goal of this paper is to answer the question of how competing proxy strategies shape the character of a given conflict. In the case of this paper, that conflict is the Russo-Ukrainian War. The paper addresses this question in the following structure. First, the paper examines Russian proxy strategy in the conflict. Next, the paper examines the US proxy strategy in the war. Third, the paper then compares those two strategies, and states how the competing strategies shape the war's character, at both the combatant and national levels. In doing so, this paper examines why *Framer* and *Reformer* scholarship is not quite up to the task of addressing proxy strategy considerations in the age of mature social media practice.

This paper arrives at four major findings. First, state actors use proxy strategies to take advantage of temporal opportunity and strategic flexibility, whereas indirect participation and obfuscation are relatively outmoded strategic considerations. Second, social media, passive monitoring, open-source intelligence, and theater-level intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) have made it nearly impossible for a state actor to obfuscate his support to, and participation alongside, a proxy. This dynamic has helped accelerate the shift of proxy strategies from deniability and indirect participation to a focus on taking advantage of temporal opportunities and maintain strategic flexibility. Third, because state actors are no longer interested keeping their involvement in a proxy war hidden, proxy strategies are escalation-neutral, that is, neither helping to de-escalate or escalate state actor intervention. Fourth, because strategic flexibility is rooted in pragmatically operating to maintain the ability to compete in a given conflict, proxy wars rapidly take the shape of wars of attrition.

This paper concludes by providing a number of recommendations for breathing fresh life into proxy war scholarship. These recommendations include taking a broader examination of both proxy and proxy wars, to see the true range of strategies. Doing so will not only provide improved scholarship on the subject, but also provide a powerful analytical tool for policymakers, scholars, and practitioners alike. Moreover, proxy war scholars must move beyond the anchoring of post-9/11 bias, equating proxy wars with civil wars, and accept the truth that proxy wars occur on battlefields well beyond the Middle East and Africa. The failure to expand the aperture through which scholars view proxy wars, albeit with a mind toward not expanding so that everything is a proxy war, could lead to the gradual descension into irrelevance.

Russian proxy strategy

Visualizing Russia's proxy strategy as a traditional model which is reliant on the collaboration between a state actor (Russia) and non-state actors is a useful tool for helping understand Russia's evolving strategy throughout the conflict.²² Russian proxy strategy at the outset of the Russo-Ukrainian War relied on speed and obfuscation to spring a fait accompli to take control of Crimea on 27 February 2014.²³ Russia's strategy used advance intelligence operations to prepare the environment for annexation – intelligence officers sought sympathetic military personnel and government administrators to turn in favor of Moscow's policy aims, and make the fait accompli a relatively simple task. Russia used contractual proxies *Wagner Group*, coupled with conventional Russian military units in unmarked uniforms, often stylized as "Little Green Men," to conduct the fait accompli.²⁴ Crimea fell to Russia with little struggle. By mid-March, Crimea's new government, a blatant Russian proxy, put forth a referendum of independence from Ukraine, becoming the Republic of Crimea, and was subsequently absorbed into the Russian Federation.²⁵

Despite most Western states not formally recognizing Russia's annexation of Crimea, many Western companies seemed unfazed by the annexation. Few things better represent this than technology giant *Apple's* response to the annexation. In 2019, *Apple* modified all its map applications to show Crimea's political affiliation belonging to Russia.²⁶ This explicit acknowledgement of Moscow's hegemony over the peninsula lasted until shortly after Russia's February 2022 re-invasion, at which time *Apple* quietly changed Crimea's political affiliation back to Ukraine.²⁷

Nevertheless, in April 2014, the Kremlin relied on a similar proxy strategy to that of Crimea to unofficially annex significant portions of Ukraine's Donetsk and Luhansk oblasts. The goal was to take control of Ukrainian territory in the Donetsk and Luhansk oblasts before Ukraine, or the international community, could comprehend the situation. Temporal advantage underpinned the Kremlin's strategy.²⁸ The Kremlin sought to move quicker than Kyiv could counter and consolidate military forces on territorial acquisitions before a lax international community could respond.²⁹

In this instance, however, Moscow quietly built a proxy army to spearhead the fait accompli. Moscow supplemented its new proxy army with Russian military officers, and select leaders from its contractual proxy, *Wagner*, to command many of the elements within the Donetsk and Luhansk proxy armies. Official reports, scholarship, and open-source intelligence refer to these forces as the Donetsk People's Army (DPA) and the Luhansk People's Army (LPA).³⁰ The DPA and LPA are also referred to as the 1st Army Corps and 2nd Army Corps, respectively.³¹

During the opening phase of the Donbas campaign the DPA and LPA fit the definition of exploited proxy. By that, the DPA and LPA was a composite force created by the Russian military to fulfill combat duty that would have otherwise been filled by Russian armed forces.³² Because of the high agency costs associated with using an exploited proxy, Russian officers led or at least paralleled, the leaders of the DPA and LPA forces.³³

At the outset of the Donbas campaign, the Kremlin's proxy strategy sought to keep Russian forces in the shadows. Nevertheless, several factors, such as social media, cell phone signal forensics, theater ISR, and open-source intelligence work, conspired to unmask Russia's hidden hand.³⁴ To be sure, not long after Russia dispatched conventional army forces to Luhansk Airport and Ilovaisk in August 2014 to assist its faltering proxy army, it became evident that the conflict was not merely the result of a band of erstwhile separatists from the state's eastern reaches conspiring against Kyiv. Instead, it became quite clear that the conflict was a concerted Russian foreign policy gambit seeking to both undermine Kyiv and take sovereign Ukrainian territory.

At this point, contemporary *Framer* and *Reformer* scholarship would lead the onlooked to believe that Russia's proxy war was over because the Kremlin's forces no longer retained plausible deniability, nor was Russia an indirect participant in the conflict. Yet this is not the case. Russia's proxy strategy did not end, but it instead evolved. Although Vladimir Putin and his acolytes still played lip service to the idea that the situation in the Donbas was a separatist movement, the Kremlin doubled down on their conventional force employment. The subsequent battles for Donetsk Airport and Debal'tseve, which triggered the Minsk Protocol and Minsk II agreements, respectively, witnessed the full-throated commitment of Russian land forces to the war in Ukraine.³⁵

Russia's proxy strategy evolved from one that emphasized providing a veneer of cover to its involvement in the conflict, to a strategy buoyed on the use of proxies as an auxiliary arm to take the sting off biting combat losses and provide to policymakers more strategic flexibility. To be sure, from August 2014 forward, Russia did next to nothing to hide its involvement in the conflict. Instead, the Kremlin used its proxy army as a *coup de tête*, and millstone, while army as a holding force and to deliver the *coup de grâce*, when applicable.

In both cases, Russia's proxy strategy was underpinned by the importance of time. Obfuscation provided Moscow with the time it needed to execute its faits accompli in Crimea and the Donbas. Using the DPA, LPA, and *Wagner* as auxiliaries, on the other hand, creates military and political time by jettisoning many of the risks associated with warfighting.³⁶ Additionally, the use of proxies as an auxiliary increases time because of a simple arithmetic idea. Every proxy killed or wounded in action, equates to one less Russian regular killed or wounded in action. In turn, this exchange dynamic (i.e. a proxy instead of a regular soldier) helps preserve the army, while still accounting for aggressive, goal-seeking foreign policy.

Nevertheless, Russia's transition from a proxy strategy oriented on hiding its involvement to one that used its proxies as auxiliary land forces, foreshadowed its proxy strategy in the wake of its February 2022 re-invasion of Ukraine. In the interim, Russia used the DPR and LPR to govern the portions of Donetsk and Luhansk that it de facto annexed, while it used the DPA and LPA to provide a credible deterrent to hold the contact line.³⁷ This arrangement largely remained fixed from the signing of Minsk II to February 2022.

Concurrently, however, the DPA and LPA evolved from an exploited proxy to a cultural proxy. Cultural proxies are those that share a cultural bond with their principal, and therefore possess few agency costs, have high autonomy, and are trusted with more challenging operations.³⁸ Based on the absence of primary source information on the subject, this change presumably reflected, in part, because of the burgeoning trust between the proxies and the Kremlin. Despite coming up short while fighting independently at Donetsk Airport, Luhansk Airport, and Ilovaisk, it is not a stretch to assume that the Kremlin began to see the DPA and LPA as a steadfast surrogate for Russian military forces in Ukraine.

Nevertheless, the evolution of the DPA and LPA, from exploited proxy to cultural surrogate, was not entirely an acknowledgement of brotherhood. Rather, the evolution reflected a cynical and calculated move by the Kremlin to fleece the DPR and LPR into being a culpable partner in a future invasion of Ukraine. The Kremlin sought to Russify the DPR and LPR, and outlying areas in eastern and southern Ukraine, by weaponizing the ethnic and linguistic symmetries between eastern Ukrainians and Russians.³⁹ The Kremlin also attempted to fuze these symmetries during the period between Minsk II and February 2022 by doling out Russian citizenship, work visas, and passports throughout the occupied regions. The goal of this line of effort was to erode Kyiv's political capital in Donetsk and Luhansk, and replace it with that of Moscow, in hopes of making both oblasts amenable to future Russian annexation.⁴⁰

Russifying both the proxy armies and the proxy governments, by extension, would further accelerate the population of Donetsk and Luhansk's oblasts toward future annexation. Moreover, given the premium placed on land forces if, and when, a large operation to denationalize Ukraine came the DPA and LPA would have to be trusted to operate independently. Indications of the DPA and LPA's Russification included providing them a Russian uniformed appearance, and allocating them the respectable monikers, 1st and 2nd Army Corps, respectively.⁴¹

Once Russia reinvaded Ukraine in February 2022, both *Wagner* and the DPA and LPA took on distinct roles. *Wagner*, seen as a trustworthy proxy because of its contractual bond with the Kremlin, was afforded significant latitude to operate as independently, working alongside the Russian Army, but not necessarily working for it.⁴² Additionally, *Wagner's* status as a private company afforded it the opportunity to recruit and hire personnel differently than the Russian Army's process. *Wagner* was able to quickly hire and train contractors, which could then be rapidly sent to the front to reinforce, or augment, existing military operations. To be sure, during the summer of 2022, *Wagner* reported drew up 40,000 contractors, largely recruited from Russian prisons, while the Russian Army had to depend on Russia's bi-annual conscription process.⁴³

The ability for *Wagner* to rapidly grow, operate on a different growth plan than the slower army process, and operate independently, readily fit with Moscow's need for flexibility. *Wagner's* employment allowed the Kremlin to sidestep culmination because their existence brought an additive effect – *Wagner's* presence increased the time available for Russian forces to achieve the Kremlin's policy aims in Ukraine. *Wagner's* additive effect on time results from two conditions.

First, a basic correlation exists between available military forces available (e.g. on-hand, surrogates, or those to be mobilized) and the duration of a conflict. A small force, especially in wars of attrition, provides less time, whereas a larger force provides more time. *Wagner* provided the Kremlin with 50,000 trustworthy surrogates, thereby providing Russian policymakers more temporal opportunities than it would have otherwise had.

Second, *Wagner* fits with a traditional, and insightful, Russian view on attrition's utility in warfare. Russian military strategist Alexander Svechin writes that when a quick, decisive strike is out of the question, "geographical objectives and secondary operations" become strategic imperatives.⁴⁴ More specifically, Svechin asserts that:

The weary path of a strategy of attrition, which leads to the expenditure of much greater resources than a short destructive strike aimed at the heart of the enemy, is in general,

chosen only when a war cannot be ended by a single blow. The operations of a strategy of attrition are not so much direct stages toward the achievement of an ultimate goal as they are stages in the deployment of material superiority, which would ultimately deprive the enemy of the means for successful resistance.⁴⁵

Taken in context of Russia's failure to quickly topple Kyiv and control Kharkiv in late February 2022, *Wagner's* use in places such as Mariupol and Bakhmut makes a lot more sense. Russia failed to win the conflict with a quick, decisive strike on Kyiv, and thus, the Kremlin then likely reasoned that the best strategy to defeat Ukraine resided in out-resourcing Ukraine and exhausting its manpower reserves. *Wagner* facilitated that shift in strategy, and likely contributes to its increased importance after the Russian military's early failures around Kyiv and Kharkiv.

By Russia's invasion, the DPA and LPA, a more trusted cultural proxy, was given a set of tasks similar to those of *Wagner* in Mariupol and Bakhmut.⁴⁶ The DPA and LPA were also a bite-and-hold force, used primarily to consume Kyiv's personnel and equipment in large attritional affairs in the Donbas.

Wagner, the DPA, and the LPA use as attritional battering rams and operational distractions, provided the Kremlin the strategic flexibility for Russian army forces and Russian naval infantry to capture territory along the Sea of Azov's coastline and create the long-coveted land bridge to Crimea. Moreover, in keeping with Svechin's postulate on attrition operations, Russia's proxy army has provided a covering force for Russia to further invest its position along the Sea of Azov's coastline, while Russian proxies fought notable bite-and-hold battles with the Ukrainian armed forces in Donetsk, Mariupol, and Bakhmut meant to exhaust Ukrainian personnel and equipment.⁴⁷

What's more, high-end weaponry, like High Mobility Artillery Rocket System (HIMARS) and other precision munitions, are expensive, exist in limited quantities, and are not being produced in a way befitting the requirements of industrial, large-scale warfare.⁴⁸ Again, keeping Svechin's thoughts on attrition in mind, it is therefore not a stretch to assume that Russian military strategy intentionally paired slow, grinding combat with the Ukrainian's reliance on US (and other Western partners) high-end weaponry in an effort to exhaust those stockpiles. Once those stockpiles are exhausted, or are no longer able to generate battlefield parity, Russian forces will likely move from a positional strategy to one of mobility and acquiring whatever territorial gains best align with the Kremlin's revised policy ambitions. Keep in mind, Russia's doing this under the dark cloud of exhausting their own resources.⁴⁹

Nevertheless, the Kremlin's strategy does not appear as haphazard, or inherently inefficient as a lot of reporting suggests. Russia's proxy strategy appears intent on somewhat protecting its regular army, while using its proxy army – the DPA, LPA, and *Wagner Group* – as an offset mechanism to Ukraine's stalwart defense of its homeland, underpinned by a vigorous US proxy strategy. The Russian proxy strategy operates aligned with historic Russian military thinking, as noted by writing of Svechin. It remains to be seen, however, which proxy strategy will bear the most fruit.

US proxy strategy

The U.S. proxy strategy is vastly different than that of Moscow. When examining the U.S. proxy strategy, it is important to remember that a proxy is simply an actor (Actor B) who

a principal (Actor A) relies on as an intermediary operator, an *in-lieu of actor*, to advance its political-military purposes. Moreover, when examining proxy strategy, it is important to remember that they are not accompanied by fixed ways of fighting, nor inextricably linked to a single type of conflict. Rather, proxy strategies are pragmatic philosophies of risk management which seek to create temporal advantages to generate strategic flexibility so that the principal actor can pursue his political-military objectives. If Russia's proxy strategy is a traditional model that pairs a state actor with non-state actors, then the U.S. strategy can be described as a technology diffusion model between state actors.⁵⁰ The U.S. technology diffusion strategy rests on the idea of transactional proxy relationships.

A transactional proxy relationship, in effect, represents a business deal between two strategic actors – Actor A (the principal) and Actor B (the proxy, or the agent).⁵¹ In a transactional relationship, Actor A takes a backseat role and does not participate in the conflict through the use of his own armed forces.⁵² Instead, Actor A participates in the conflict by sharing intelligence with Actor B, equipping and training Actor B's forces, and providing Actor B's government with significant financial support.⁵³ Moreover, by virtue of the outward recognition of a transactional principal's participation in a conflict, the relevance of direct or indirect involvement to proxy war is moot.

Transactional proxy relationships, in some instances, look like coalitions or alliances, but they are not. Risk and agency are prime discriminators between proxy relationships and coalitions and alliances.⁵⁴ The structure of alliances and coalitions more equitably distributes risk between partners, based on each member's respective capabilities and political caveats.⁵⁵ Unlike coalitions and alliances, however, in proxy relationships the principal (i.e. Actor A) unlades the majority of tactical risk to Actor B.⁵⁶ Tactical risk includes the human and materiel costs of warfighting.⁵⁷ By offloading the variables of human and materiel costs to Actor B, Actor A thus neutralizes the potential domestic and political unrest that accompanies the death and destruction of his own forces.⁵⁸ With no soldiers coming home in body bags, Actor A generates time and strategic flexibility to create, and manipulate, a pragmatic proxy strategy to advance his proxy strategy in a third-party conflict.⁵⁹ The U.S. proxy strategy in Ukraine fits nicely with the transactional proxy relationship model and illustrates a view of proxy war which diverges from most *Reformer* proxy war scholarship.

The period of providing resources and training Ukrainian forces prior to February 2022 cannot be classified as a proxy war. During the period between the Minsk II agreement and February 2022, the United States (and its Western partners) provided security assistance and security force assistance to Ukraine as part of a larger strategy of deterrence. Yet, when Russia did reinvade Ukraine, the U.S. policy rapidly evolved from deterrence to defeating Russia on the battlefield, albeit with Ukrainian forces doing the fighting and dying. The public record, however, does not reflect this assertion. This is likely for a couple reasons. The term "proxy," for instance, carries a negative connotation of blatant exploitation for self-interested gain. This understanding of proxy is an abrogation, helped along by insufficient literature that both defines proxies and the range of proxy strategies. As a result, transactional proxies are often dressed in the language of partnership and mutual interest or supporting sovereignty and the existing international system.⁶⁰

What are the indicators that the United States is attempting to defeat Russia in Ukraine? Three primary factors demonstrate that the United States is openly pursuing

Russia's defeat in Ukraine. First, the United States appears to be thumbing its nose at worries of escalation.⁶¹ Since the conflicts reignition in February 2022, the United States has not given agency to any of the threats of redlines and escalation emanating out of the Kremlin. Instead, the United States openly pushes ahead with intelligence sharing, arming, and training Ukrainian forces.

Second, the United States is providing Ukraine with high-end equipment, extremely limited and expensive equipment, enormously valuable intelligence, and important training.⁶² The gifting of HIMARS and High-Speed Anti-Radiation Missiles (HARM), for instance, demonstrates a degree of resolve and goals which are orders of magnitude greater than equipment transfers focused on equipment like helmets, body armor, and small arms ammunition.⁶³

Third, the United States military established a task force in Germany, Task Force Dragon, to support its proxy strategy in Ukraine. Task Force Dragon was a hasty ad hoc command, liaison, and equipping element drawn from the headquarters of the US Army's XVIII Airborne Corps to help supervise the U.S. proxy strategy in Ukraine.⁶⁴ A brigadier general led Task Force Dragon, despite the task force being under nominal command of the XVIII Airborne Corps' lieutenant general. Task Force Dragon returned to the US in October 2022, but was subsequently replaced by a new formation - the Security Assistance Group-Ukraine (SAG-U).⁶⁵ SAG-U, led by a U.S. Army lieutenant general, provides a robust, and institutional, solution to advance the U.S. proxy strategy in Ukraine in ways that Task Force Dragon was ill-equipped to do. A lieutenant general, or a three-star in military vernacular, carries a significantly greater degree of power, influence, and authority than that of a brigadier (one-star general). The establishment of SAG-U, at the expense of Task Force Dragon, and the elevation of the command from brigadier general to lieutenant general, demonstrates the emphasis, and priority, that the United States has placed on its effort to share intelligence with the Ukrainians, and help equip and train Kyiv's military forces.

Findings

As became apparent during the examination of each proxy strategy, the Russia and United States models are vastly different. The Kremlin relies on a traditional proxy strategy in which a state actor utilizes non-state actors to serve as a bludgeoning force to offset material costs, political risk, and generate time and strategic flexibility. On the other hand, the United States relies on a technology diffusion effort as the handrail to its proxy strategy. When taking a comparative analysis of each actor's proxy strategy in Ukraine three primary findings are worth noting.

Proxies - a range of options, not a fixed relationship

First, "proxies as 'auxiliaries" are generally an overlooked aspect in *Framer* and *Reformer* proxy war scholarship. To be sure, aside from a few little-known works, such as Sibylle Scheipers' *Irregular Auxiliaries after 1945*, the "proxies as 'auxiliaries" idea receives almost no recognition in modern proxy scholarship, a point of which scholar Vladimir Rauta highlights.⁶⁶ The absence of this idea represents a lacuna in modern proxy war

scholarship. Although attribution is hard to discern, the lacuna likely surfaces from the emphasis *Framers* and *Reformers* place in their research on the proxy wars emanating out of the immediate aftermath of 9/11, and the associated proxy wars in the Middle East and Africa.

What's more, the lacuna likely deepened as a result of the scholarship not applying a sufficiently critical eye to government primary source information, which, as already noted, skirted around the idea of proxies and proxy strategy, in its publicly released information. The use of a handful of terms and phrases are indicative of the clever use of language to hide proxy strategies. For instance, "partner," "partnered security force," and "by, with, and through," are some of the more common phrases that governments use today to throw the conflict scholar off the trail of a proxy strategy.

Further, the lacuna also is likely the result of insufficient field research. A survey of *Framer* and *Reformer* literature finds that much of the source material is insular and repetitive. While scourging the archives and open-source information, a vast amount of primary source information relating to field research remains untapped. Proxy war scholarship would benefit greatly, and likely expand to better account for the praxis of proxy strategy, by putting down the journals and venturing out to interview policymakers, strategists, and real-world practitioners to gain insight from the field to fill in the gaps that existing scholarship currently misses.

Proxy strategies are not linear, but pragmatic and adaptive

Second, it appears that Russia adapted its general strategy, and its proxy strategy in particular, to account for the U.S. technology diffusion proxy strategy. In the initial phase of Presidential Drawdowns, the U.S. support was primarily financial, but contained a small number of meaningful armaments.⁶⁷ However, by mid-March 2022, the Presidential Drawdowns came with a degree of high-impact weapon systems, which could (and did) push the conflict toward operational and tactical level parity. This included 600 Stinger anti-air missile systems, 2,600 Javelin anti-tank rocket systems, 40 million rounds of small arms ammunition, and 1 million artillery rounds, grenades, and mortars.⁶⁸ As the conflict continued, the United States provided increasing lethal aid packages, which eventually resulted in the transfer of HIMARS and lesser artillery systems. By the summer of 2022, these aid packages allowed Kyiv to turn the tables on Moscow.⁶⁹ The Ukrainian armed forces were inflicting a devastating number of casualties on Russian forces.

Taking into consideration the time lag between receiving the Presidential Drawdown packages, the time it took to briefly train on that equipment, and then getting it into the field, by the early summer of 2022, Ukraine's forces were generating a withering number of casualties on the Russian military. Open-source reporting indicates that Russia had suffered upwards of 75,000 casualties by this point in the conflict.⁷⁰.

Likely alarmed by the staggering number of casualties, Russian general officer deaths, and the U.S. continued willingness to provide useful military equipment to Ukraine, the Kremlin appears to have shifted its proxy strategy to account for the introduction of U.S. weaponry. By all measures, it appears that Russia's proxy strategy shifted to offset the Ukrainian advantage in firepower through mass – that is, throwing more

soldiers at the problem than weapons stockpiles can withstand over time. The *Wagner Group's* authorization to recruit personnel from the Russian prison system is perhaps the most notable example of the Kremlin's strategy shift regarding its proxy strategy.⁷¹ Yegveny Prigozhin, the wily owner of the *Wagner Group*, and his authorization to "'enlist" approximately 40,000 prisoners to augment *Wagner's* 10,000 contract fighters, provide the Russian Army with approximately four additional division's worth of disposal proxy manpower.⁷² That infusion of manpower has likely allowed Russia to compensate for the significant amount of casualties that the U.S. proxy strategy, vigorously executed by the Ukrainian armed forces, has inflicted on the Russian military (to include its proxy armies).

Escalation might be a thing of the past

Third, the concerns of escalation and de-escalation might be a thing of the past. Fears of Russian escalation to the point of using chemical, biological, or nuclear weapons was a concern early in the conflict. Yet, as the United States (and other Western partners) pushed forward with incrementally outfitting the Ukrainian military with more potent weapons, the Kremlin never followed through with any significant weapons of mass destruction (WMD) related escalation. Moreover, the openness in which the United States discusses SAG-U, which is openly responsible for weapons transfers to the Ukrainian armed forces, demonstrates that the U.S. proxy strategy is not concerned with indirect intervention, plausible deniability, or de-escalation.⁷³ Task Force Dragon and SAG-U provide policymakers in Washington, DC the required strategic flexibility to orchestrate a proxy strategy from Germany, against Russia, in Ukraine, relying on Kyiv's armed forces.

At the same time, Russia's wonton destruction of civilian infrastructure, the intentional killing of civilians, and general attempt to denationalize Ukraine, in spite of the conventions governing the rules-based international order show another type of disregard for the potential of escalation.

Conclusion

Moving forward, proxy war scholarship, and the international relations community at large, would be better served by a broader appreciation of proxies and proxy strategies. As it currently stands, the proxy war scholarship provides limited utility by its fixed beliefs on ideas such as indirect intervention, plausible deniability, and who is (and is not) a proxy. A broader appreciation of proxies and proxy strategy, on the other hand will find that both Russia and the United States are using proxy strategies in Ukraine, albeit from extremely opposite ends of the proxy strategy spectrum.

The Russian strategy, which shifted after open-source, and theater level, intelligence outed their support for their Donbas proxies in August 2014, reflects the intention to create time and strategic flexibility so that the Russian armed forces can outlast Ukraine's stalwart defense, which is propped up by U.S. (and other Western partners) weapons donations. The U.S. proxy strategy, by contrast, seeks to defeat Russia in Ukraine by arming and training the Ukrainian armed forces, while also providing intelligence that Kyiv has used to devastating effect. However, given contemporary *Framer* and *Reformer* thinking on proxy war, this comparative strategy exercise would not be possible. Nor would be the potential to make the connection between proxy strategies and the reality that they often lead to wars of attrition.

Notes

- Andrew Mumford, "Proxy Warfare and the Future of Conflict," *RUSI Journal* 158, no. 2 (2013): 40–1. DOI: 10.1080/03071847.2013.787733; Idean Salehyan, "The Delegation of War to Rebel Organizations," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 54, no. 3 (2010): 493–515. DOI: 10.1177/0022002709357890.
- 2. Geraint Hughes, *My Enemy's Enemy: Proxy Warfare in International Politics* (Brighton, UK: Sussex Academic Press), 12.
- 3. Salehyan, "The Delegation of War to Rebel Organizations," 510.
- 4. David Lake, "Iraq, 2003-11: Principal Failure," in *Proxy Wars: Suppressing Violence Through Local Agents*, ed. Eli Berman and David Lake (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2019), 240.
- Seymour Hersch, "US Secretly Gave Aid to Iraq Early in Its War Against Iran," New York Times, January 26, 1992, https://www.nytimes.com/1992/01/26/world/us-secretly-gave-ai d-to-iraq-early-in-its-war-against-iran.html (accessed April 8, 2023); Shane Harris and Matthew Aid, "Exclusive: CIA Files Prove America Helped Saddam as He Gassed Iran," Foreign Policy, August 26, 2013, https://foreignpolicy.com/2013/08/26/exclusive-cia-files-prov e-america-helped-saddam-as-he-gassed-iran/ (accessed April 9, 2023).
- 6. Amos Fox, "The Donbas in Flames: An Operational Level Analysis of Russia's 2014-2015 Donbas Campaign," *Small Wars and Insurgencies* (2022): 6--5. DOI: 10.1080/09592318.2022.2111496.
- 7. Hughes, My Enemy's Enemy, 8.
- 8. Nathan Finney and Francis Park, On Strategy: A Primer (Fort Leavenworth, KS: Combat Studies Institute Press), 5
- 9. Hew Strachan, "The Lost Meaning of Strategy," Survival 47, no. 3 (2005): 43-4. DOI: 10.1080/00396330500248102.
- 10. Strachan, "The Lost Meaning of Strategy," 43-4.
- 11. Michael Hitt, Barbara Keats, and Samuel DeMarie, "Navigating in the New Competitive Landscape: Building Strategic Flexibility and Competitive Advantage in the 21st Century," *Academy of Management* 12, no. 4, (1998): 1997. www.jstor.org/stable/4165492,
- 12. Victoria Elms, "Who Are the Violent Prisoners Being Offered Pardons for Fighting With the Wagner Group in Ukraine," *Sky News*, February 26, 2023, https://news.sky.com/story/who-are-the-violent-prisoners-being-offered-pardons-for-fighting-with-the-wagner-group-in-ukraine-12818615 (accessed April 9, 2023); David Axe, "The Donetsk Separatist Army Went to War in Ukraine with 20,000 Men. Statistically, Almost Every Single One Was Killed or Wounded," *Forbes*, November 18, 2022, https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidaxe/2022/11/18/the-donetsk-separatist-army-went-to-war-in-ukraine-with-20000-men-statistically-almost-every-single-one-was-killed-or-wounded/?sh=748b635d11c0 (accessed 9 April 2023).
- 13. Justin Conelli, "Policymakers: Keep Ukrainian Soldiers Front of Mind as This War of Attrition Continues," *Atlantic Council*, February 9, 2023, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/policymakers-keep-ukrainian-soldiers-front-of-mind-as-this-war-of-attrition-continues/ (accessed 20 March 2023).
- 14. Andrew Mumford, "Proxy Warfare and the Future of Conflict, *RUSI Journal* 158, no. 2 (2013): 30-40. DOI: 10.1080/03071847.2013.787733.
- 15. Geraint Hughes, "Syria and the Perils of Proxy War," *Small Wars and Insurgencies* 25, no. 3 (2014): 524. DOI: https://www.tandfonline.com/action/showCitFormats?doi=10.1080/09592318. 2014.913542.

14 🔄 A. C. FOX

- C. Anthony Pfaff, "Proxy War Ethics," *Journal of National Security Law and Policy* 9, no. 3 (2017): 318–20, https://jnslp.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Proxy_War_Ethics_2.pdf
- 17. Tyrone Groh, "War on the Cheap? Assessing the Cost and Benefits of Proxy War," (PhD dissertation, Georgetown University, 2010), 195.
- Vladimir Rauta, ^aFramers, Founders, and Reformers: Three Generations of Proxy War Research,^a Contemporary Security Policy 42, no. 1 (2021): 119–22. DOI: 10.1080/13523260.2020.1800240.
- 19. Rauta, "Framers, Founders, and Reformers," 120.

- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Amos Fox, "Ukraine and Proxy War: Improving Ontological Shortcomings in Military Thinking," Association of the United States Army, Land Warfare Paper 148 (2022): 2.
- 23. Orlando Figes, The Story of Russia (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2022), 290-1.
- 24. Little Green Men: A Primer on Modern Russian Unconventional Warfare, Ukraine 2013-2014 (Fort Bragg, NC: US Special Operations Command, 2015), 57–8.
- 25. Figes, The Story of Russia, 291-2.
- 26. "Apple Changes Crimea Map to Meet Russian Demands," *BBC News*, November 27, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-50573069 (accessed December 24, 2022).
- 27. Justin Sherman, "Russia's War on Google and Apple Maps," *Slate*, April 7, 2022, https://slate.com/technology/2022/04/russia-apple-google-maps.html (accessed December 15, 2022).
- 28. Daniel Altman, "By Fait Accompli, Not Coercion: How States Wrest Territory from Their Adversaries," *International Studies Quarterly* 61 (2017): 884. DOI: 10.1093/isq/ sqx049.
- 29. Altman, "By Fait Accompli, Not Coercion," 884.
- Mark Galeotti, "Militaries, Mercenaries, Mercenaries, and Morale and the Ukraine War, In Moscow's Shadows, November 16, 2022, https://inmoscowsshadows.wordpress.com/2022/11/16/ fy23-scss2-15-november-2022-militaries-mercenaries-militias-and-morale-and-the-ukraine-war/ (accessed January 15, 2023).
- 31. Franklin Holcomb, *The Kremlin's Irregular Army: Ukrainian Separatist Order of Battle* (Washington, DC: Institute for the Study of War, 2017): 25–7.
- 32. Amos Fox, "On Proxy War: A Multipurpose Tool for a Multipolar World," *Journal of Military Studies*, Forthcoming: 10.
- 33. Fox, "On Proxy War," 12.
- 34. Sean Case, "Putin's Undeclared War: Summer 2014 Russian Artillery Strikes Against Ukraine," *Bellingcat*, December 21, 2016, https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2016/12/21/russian-artillery-strikes-against-ukraine/ (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 35. Fox, "The Donbas in Flames, 6–15.
- 36. Hughes, "Syria and the Perils of Proxy War," 523.
- 37. UN Humanitarian, "Six Things You Need to Know About the Crisis in Ukraine," *United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs*, May 7, 2018, https://unocha.exposure.co/six-things-you-need-to-know-about-the-crisis-in-ukraine (accessed December 22, 2021).
- 38. Fox, "On Proxy War," 13-14.
- 39. Dominque Arel, "Language, Status, and State Loyalty in Ukraine," *Harvard Ukraine Studies* 35, nos. 1–4, https://www.husj.harvard.edu/articles/language-status-and-state-loyalty-in-ukraine (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 40. Lily Hyde, "Forced to Fight for Your Own People: How Russia is Weaponizing Passports," *Politico*, January 1, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/ukraine-citizenship-war-russi a-weaponize-passport-passportization-mobilization-draft/ (accessed January 25, 2023).
- 41. Figes, "The Story of Russia," 291-3.
- 42. Galeotti, "Militaries, Mercenaries, Mercenaries, and Morale and the Ukraine War".
- 43. Mike Eckel, "Russia Proposes Major Military Reorganization, Conscription Changes, Increases Troop Numbers," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, December 23, 2022, https://

^{20.} Ibid.

www.rferl.org/a/russia-military-reorganization-expansion/32190811.html (accessed March 30, 2023).

- 44. Alexander Svechin, *Strategy* (Minneapolis, MN: East View Information Services, 1991), 246.
- 45. Svechin, Strategy, 247.
- 46. Kateryna Stepanenko and Karolina Hird, Russian Offensive Campaign Assessment, May 18, (Washington, DC: Institute for the Study of War, 2022).
- 47. Andrew Meldrum, "Battle Rages in Ukraine Town; Russia Shakes Up its Military," Associated Press, January 12, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-war-donetsk-9cc363adc31419 311cadb3c5ed8e0601 (accessed March 20, 2023); Paul Niland, "Putin's Mariupol Massacre is One of the 21st Century's Worst Crimes," Atlantic Council, May 24, 2022, https://www. atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/putins-mariupol-massacre-is-one-the-worst-war-crimes -of-the-21st-century/ (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 48. Alex Vershinin, "The Return of Industrial Warfare," *RUSI*, June 17, 2022, https://www.rusi. org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/return-industrial-warfare (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 49. Ian Stubbs, "Russia's Military and Its Defense Industry are Failing in Ukraine: UK Statement to the OSCE," *Government of the United Kingdom*, March 15, 2023, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/russias-military-and-its-defence-industry-are-failing-in-ukraine-uk-s tatement-to-the-osce (accessed April 9, 2023).
- 50. Fox, "Ukraine and Proxy War," 3-4.
- 51. Fox, "On Proxy War," 11.
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Fox, "Ukraine and Proxy War," 11.
- 54. Fox, "On Proxy War," 3-4.
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. Fox, "On Proxy War," 4.
- 58. Fox, "On Proxy War," 3-4.
- 59. Tyrone Groh, "War on the Cheap? Assessing the Cost and Benefits of Proxy War," (PhD dissertation, Georgetown University, 2010), 97.
- 60. Antony Blinken, "United with Ukraine," US Department of State, October 21, 2022, https://www.state.gov/united-with-ukraine/ (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 61. Ross Douthat, "The US Has Made a Coldly Logical Decision in Ukraine. So Has Russia," *New York Times*, January 25, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/25/opinion/ russia-ukraine-escalation.html (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 62. Christina Arabia, Andrew Bowen, and Cory Welt, "US Security Assistance to Ukraine," *Congressional Research Service*, CRS Report IFI2040, February 27, 2023.
- 63. Arabia, Bowen, and Welt, "US Security Assistance to Ukraine."
- 64. 'The US Response to Russia's Buildup Has a Name: Combined Joint Task Force Dragon," *LiveMap*, February 5, 2022, https://liveuamap.com/en/2022/5-february-the-us-military-respon se-to-russias-buildup-around (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 65. Alex Licea, XVIII Airborne Corps Headquarters Returns from Europe, US Army, October 31, 2022, https://www.army.mil/article/261611/xviii_airborne_corps_headquarters_returns_from_europe (accessed March 20, 2023); 'Press Release US Department of Defense Establishes Security Assistance Group-Ukraine in Wiesbaden," US Army Europe and Africa, November 16, 2022, https://www.europeafrica.army.mil/ArticleViewPressRelease/Article/3219717/press-releas e-us-department-of-defense-establishes-security-assistance-group-uk/.
- 66. Vladimir Rauta, "Founders, Framers, and Reformers," 123.
- 67. 'Fact Sheet on US Security Assistance to Ukraine as of 21 April 2022," US Defense Department, April 22, 2022, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3007664/ fact-sheet-on-us-security-assistance-for-ukraine-roll-up-as-of-april-21-2022/ (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 68. 'Fact Sheet on US Security Assistance to Ukraine."

16 👄 A. C. FOX

- 69. Arabia, Bowen, and Welt, "US Security Assistance to Ukraine."
- Ellen Mitchell, "Russian has Seen 70,000 to 80,000 Casualties in Attack on Ukraine, Pentagon Says," *The Hill*, August 8, 2022, https://thehill.com/policy/defense/3593041-russiahas-seen-70000-to-80000-casualties-in-attack-on-ukraine-pentagon-says/ (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 71. 'Russian Federation: UN Experts Alarmed by Recruitment of Prisoners by "Wagner Group"," *United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner*, March 10, 2023, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/03/russian-federation-un-experts-alarmed-recruit ment-prisoners-wagner-group (accessed March 20, 2023).
- 72. 'Brutality of Russia's Wagner Gives it a Lead in Ukraine War," *Associated Press*, January 27, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-wagner-group-yevgeny-prigozhin-803da2e3ceda5dac e7622cac611087fc (accessed March 30, 2023).
- 73. Jefferson DuBinok, "Evaluation of the Security Assistance Group-Ukraine's Sustainment Strategies for Selected Weapon Systems Transferred to the Government of Ukraine," US Department of Defense, February 21, 2023, https://media.defense.gov/2023/Feb/28/2003168960/-1/-1/1/D2023-DEV0PC-0089.000_REDACTED.PDF (accessed March 30, 2023).

Notes on contributors

Amos C. Fox (amos.c.fox@gmail.com) is a Ph.D. Candidate at the University of Reading. He also serves as the Deputy Director for Development for the Irregular Warfare Initiative, and he is an Associate Editor with the Wavell Room.

ORCID

Amos C. Fox (b) http://orcid.org/0000-0001-8455-3742